
GRADUATE ADMINISTRATORS’ COUNCIL MEETING 
Thursday, December 10, 2020 

via Zoom Meeting ID: https://odu.zoom.us/j/91900910678?from=addon; 
 
Attendees: Robert Wojtowicz, Bryan Porter, Missy Barber, Genny Conwell, Bill Heffelfinger, 
Craig Bayse, Dale Miller, David Chapman, Jane Dane, Karen Eck, Khan Iftekharuddin, Lamar 
Reams, Tisha Paredes, Wie Yusuf, Humberto Portellez, Miltos Kotinis, Robert Bruno, Regina 
Karp, Dorothy Lockaby, Matthew Schmidt, David Cook, Gregory Flick, Renee Felts, Kelsey 
Kirland, Laura Ray, and Linda Bol.  
 
Welcome 
Bryan Porter greeted Council members. 
 
Enrollment Update: Jane Dane provided a report on graduate enrollment.  Graduate headcounts 
are up by 6.74% and the number of students taking more courses (FTEs) are up by 10%. 
Enrollment reports will be emailed to Council members by Missy Barber.  
 
Bill Heffelfinger reported that applications are up by 70% for spring 2021 and up by 40% for 
summer 2021.  Some Ph.D. programs have removed the GRE requirement.  As a result, there 
was a significant increase in fall 2021 applications for these programs.   
 
Graduate Certificates: Kelsey Kirland reported the difficulty of tracking non-degree students.  
She suggested the addition of a form to the declaration page to track currently enrolled students.  
Bill Heffelfinger will try to add the link to this form to Vita Sign so that it is included in the 
declaration workflow.  Kelsey Kirland asked Council for feedback about this process.  There was 
open discussion and several suggestions were provided to improve this form and process.  It was 
decided that Council will need to add an escape clause to this form and figure out how to launch 
it. The Graduate School and the Office of the University Registrar will form an assessment group 
to accomplish this through email. 
 
Changes to SPEAK Test Process: Robert Wojtowicz opened this discussion with a reminder 
that a cost-sharing program will be implemented for the SPEAK Test, beginning in the spring 
2021 semester. Council was informed that the Graduate School is unable to cover these costs and 
that departments or colleges will be responsible for this. 
 
Laura Ray continued this discussion by providing detailed information regarding changes to the 
SPEAK Test process and billing.  She will coordinate this process with Gregory Flick in the 
School of Continuing Education.  There will be a fee of $100.00 for students to cover 
administrative fees for this test. These charges will be paid by the colleges and then provided to 
the English Language Center (ELC) through an interdepartmental transfer request (IDT).  
Council was informed that the same email distribution used for test dates and pass/fail 
notifications will be used for billing notifications also.   
 
January 11, 2021 is the official SPEAK Test date and time slots will be available the week 
before.  It was suggested to send the email that includes registration links and timeslots to 
students and Graduate Program Directors.  



 
An update about the IELTS Test replacement 





The next Graduate Administrators’ Council Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, January 14, 2021 


